 Correctional Education Council (CEC) Board Meeting Minutes
June 18, 2018
Maryland Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation (DLLR)
1100 N Eutaw Street, Baltimore MD 21201
Council Members
Kelly Schulz, Stephen Moyer, David McGlone, Alice Wirth, Michael DiGiacomo, Jack Weber, Antoine Payne, Yariela Kerr-Donovan, Jennifer Gauither, Faith Harland-White, and Jack Kavanagh 
Staff and Guests
James Rzepkowski, Jack Cunning, Erica DuBose, Tamara Barron, Kathleen White, Danielle Cox, Susan Lockwood, Robert Llano, Brad Keller, John Linton, Constance Parker, Kenneth Jessup,  Leza Griffith, Erin Roth, and Richard Reinhardt
Absent
Karen Salmon, James Fielder, and Mike Gill 
__________________________________________________________________________________
David McGlone called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m. A quorum was reached. 
Welcome
Deputy Secretary McGlone welcomed attendees to the meeting and thanked everyone for taking time out of his/her busy schedules to attend.  He noted that Secretary Schulz would be calling in shortly. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the March meeting were approved.
Updates from DLLR (Secretary Schulz)
Secretary Schulz stated that the Governor and she appreciated the efforts and collaboration shown between DLLR and the Department of Public Safety and Correctional Services (DPSCS) in working toward reducing recidivism rates.
Updates from DPSCS (Secretary Moyer)
Secretary Moyer stated that the expansion of the American Prison Data Systems (APDS) Tablet Pilot Program was being considered and that he was very pleased with the partnership.
Review of APDS Tablet Data Use 
· Presentation – Changing Corrections for Good (See PowerPoint presentation) by Susan Lockwood, Director of Education Strategy for the American Prison Data Systems
· The pilot of the APDS Tablet project was a collaboration of DPSCS and DLLR. The pilot program was facilitated at Maryland Correctional Facility for Women (MCI-W) and Brockbridge Correctional Facility (BCF). Each facility has six tablets.
· It has not been a year yet that the tablets have been used. Already there are some good outcomes.
· The tablet is a supplemental educational tool to improve reading, subject area knowledge, and ultimately increase success in GED® testing.  APEX and Achieve 3000 are the two programs on the tablets and help students to prepare for the GED® test.  
· To date, there have not been any safety and security concerns. 
· The correctional staff are reporting that there have been dramatic positive changes in student behavior.
· Dr. White added that she and Danielle Cox have collected data from the facilities supporting Ms. Lockwood’s findings.
· Additional positive impact is the reduction of paper usage.

· The tablets have a secured facility drop box, which can store any document that may have been passed around in the past.
· Ms. Lockwood stressed that the National Corrections Library usage is low because the tablets are not yet being used in the housing units.
· Positive outcomes of the use of the tablet:
· Brockbridge – out of 42 tablet users, 24 students passed their GED® tests.
· MCI-W – eight students passed their GED® tests.
· Students spend extra time on-task, and interest in school has grown.
· Students provided positive feedback. 

· The key takeaways for tablet usage: 
· Improved security within correctional institutions.
· Expand access to tablets- it has reduced the rate of violence by 88 percent to 100 percent (nationally) within correctional institutions, and increased GED® passing rates.
· Marked improvement in educational and behavior outcomes.
· APDS is exploring methods to increase efficiency and affordability. APDS tablets can now be purchased through National Association of State Procurement Officers (NASPO) at a discounted rate of up to 50 percent.
· Ms. Lockwood stated that she has used Title I funds, IDEA grants, and LEOLA funds.
· The following discussion ensued:  
· What would the 50 percent discount mean? 
· 50 percent off the original price.
· The average cost is $2.00 per student per day.
· The pilot program cost per unit is $1,000. 
· Secretary Kelly Schulz asked if there were rates on the history of passing before the use of the tablet.  She though that those would be good stats to have.  
· Danielle Cox said that she could provide those numbers for Secretary Schulz.
· Ed Schwabeland stated that he was in both places when the APDS program started and that the MCI-W facility’s 100 percent passing rate wonderful.  He further stated that the APDS program has certainly improved the GED® passing rate.
· Alice Wirth indicated that CE should find out how many students at BCF had used the tablets but had not taken all four parts of the GED® test.        
· Secretary Moyer continued by stating that he is considering the expansion of the APDS pilot program, that he is pleased with the partnership, and he thanked all program participants.
· As the administration seeks to reduce the recidivism rate, Secretary Schulz added that she and Governor Hogan appreciate the effort put forth in establishing the APDS pilot program and hope to continue working with APDS. 
Role of a Reentry Navigator-Lloyd Day
· Expanded the Prison to One Stop Program by putting five Reentry Navigators in the American Job Centers  
· Goal is to work with incarcerated citizens prior to release and develop their skills in the workforce while they are behind the wall/fence
· Upon release, the returning citizen will connect with the Reentry navigators who will be embedded in the American Job Centers.

· They will act as a resource liaison to different sources and programs, which are available in the centers. 
· Lastly, the navigators will work with businesses, which can utilize the skill sets individuals developed while being incarcerated.  Many businesses are interested in working with this population. The positions will be located in Baltimore City, Lower Shore, Western Maryland, Prince George’s County, and Anne Arundel County. 
Correctional Education Updates – Alice Wirth
Alice acknowledged and congratulated Jack Cunning for filling 20 Correctional Education state employee positions this fiscal year.
Jack Cunning-Field Director:
· The following positions were filled:
· Principal Positions – ECI-East, Patuxent/JCI,
· Masonry Instructor at ECI-East, 
· Carpentry Instructor at OSTC, 
· Administrator Officer III at HQ, 
· Special Education Teacher at MTC, 
· Plumbing instructor at WCI,
· Associate Librarian at JCI, and
· Special Education Teacher at Patuxent. 
· Interviews were held last week and two positions have been identified for the Office Secretary Position III at MCI-W and the Office Secretary Position at OSTC.  
· On Wednesday, June 20, interviews will be held for the librarian positions at MCTC, Pre-Release System, and the ECI-West. 
· A candidate has been identified for the Special Education position at the Western Correctional Institution in Cumberland. The background check is in the process of being completed.  
· The following positions have been posted on the website:
· Office Technology Instructor at OSTC,
· Office Technology Instructor at MCI-W,
· Building and Maintenance Instructor at RCI, and
· Plumbing Instructor at OSTC. 
· The following positions need to be posted:
· Transitional Teacher at MCI-W,
· Academic Teacher in the Central Regional,
· Academic Teacher at JCI, 
· Administrative Specialist at Headquarters, and
· Teacher Supervisor at ECI.
· Currently 15 vacant positions exist.
· FY18 hires:
· Three Office Secretary III’s,  
· Five Adult Basic Education teachers,
· One Academic Coordinator,
· Four Principals, 
· Four Occupational teachers,
· One Special Education teacher, 
· One Administrator Officer III, and  
· One Associate Librarian 
Danielle Cox – Academic Coordinator 
· FY18 Adult Ed. & Literacy Services (AELS) Grant

· The FY18 Grant has been closed out. It appears as if CE may have underspent due to unfilled Contractual positions.

· In addition, CE was graciously given $10,000 in May to use towards Instructional Supplies. These funds allowed CE to buy scanners for our schools which the Principals will use to scan student TABE Test Answer Sheets to the publishing company for grading, eliminating the time consuming task of hand scoring. 

· FY19 AELS Grant Application

· The FY19 Grant has been approved. CE expects the same amount of funding as they received in FY18 but are waiting for the State’s approved budget in order for CE’s to be finalized. 

· ESL

· Preparation has begun for the new ESL Pilot, beginning July 1. Danielle Cox has conducted multiple Professional Developments focused on curriculum, teaching strategies, and using the new TABE Clas-E that is specifically for ELL’s.

· HCC conducted a PD for the ESL and ABE teachers at MCI-H, MCTC, and MCI-J (the three pilot facilities) who are struggling with teaching Spanish-speaking inmates. At the completion of the two-day training, Strategies to Help Teachers Teach in Any Language, teachers learned strategies for teaching academic skills to ELL students, understood the process of learning a language, and were given the tools they needed in order to provide students with techniques they can use to enhance the four skills of learning a language: listening, speaking, reading, and writing. 

· After seeing a presentation at this year’s MAACCE conference, Danielle Cox set up a PD for the ESL teachers with a company, ELTS, that specializes in phonological awareness. The teachers enjoyed learning the Color Vowel Approach through the Color Vowel Chart, which utilizes colors and symbols to help learners discover the patterns of spoken English and how these patterns are represented in written English. The teachers were also provided with a card game to play with the students called Color-It-Out that uses the principle of Uno to connect pronunciation to vocabulary, reading, and spelling. 

· N & D

· The FY17 grant has been closed out and sent to MSDE.

· The FY18 Grant has been extended from September 30, 2018, to March 30, 2019, in order to give CE more time to spend those funds. This seems to be a pattern that occurs every year, causing overlap and confusion in Procurement as to which grant year CE is spending against. Danielle Cox is going to try to spend down the FY18 funds by December so that when CE receives the FY19 funds (typically in October), CE will not be overlapping years.

· The Under 21 School Monitorings for FY18 are almost complete. The CE monitoring team will visit Patuxent next week and will close this requirement for the grant for this year. So far, the majority of schools are keeping accurate and complete records, including Transition Plans for all Under 21 students, along with making sure these students are progressing through the program successfully.

· Professional Development

· Since the Council last met, Danielle Cox has conducted several PDs which have concentrated on the new TABE assessment.

· Every school has received training on how to administer the new test, including a training run by our TABE representative, Maxine McCormick.

· Ms. McCormick outlined how the test is different from the previous version, what parameters were used to develop the test, its rigor compared to the older version, and how it meets the requirements necessary to pass the GED® test.

· Upcoming: CE has many seasoned and outstanding teachers. Ms. Cox will be calling upon them to send in professional development proposals outlining what topics they want to present and how the PD would be run and evaluated.

· Tablet Pilot at Brockbridge Correctional Facility (BCF)  & MCI-W

· The tablet pilot at BCF & MCI-W is a huge success.

· Every time Ms. Cox walked into one of these classrooms, no matter which of the two prisons, the students were quiet, engaged, and learning the skills required to pass the GED test.

· One student commented that “the tablet is my own person tutor that knew exactly what I needed to succeed on the GED Math and RLA test”. Prior to the tablet program, this student was taking both tests for over a year and failing every time. After only two months of continued practice and determination, she passed both tests. More remarkably, she then passed the entire GED the following month. 
· CE is happy that the program will be continuing at the two facilities through the fall due to starting late and are beyond excited that it may begin at multiple other facilities.
· GED® Completers
· Currently, CE has 393 GED® completers

· The CE pass rate is 87 percent
· The National pass rate is 79 percent
· Upcoming Events

· July 1 – implementation of the new TABE assessment
· July 1 – implementation of the ESL Pilot
· Tablet program implementation at additional facilities
· Teacher developed and presented professional development

Tamara Barron (Call-in) – Occupational Coordinator
· Perkins Technology Education Grant was received through MSDE.
· Occupational Programs will receive between an 8-9 percent increase in funds which will allow the purchase of additional resources for teachers and students. This will allow CE to keep its occupational programs current, ensuring that CE is using our latest and greatest books and materials.
· NCCER – Accreditation and Programs 
· As a part of CE’s accreditation through the National Center for Construction Education (NCCER), annual school-based audits will be scheduled which are a part of the program’s annual review and its three year certification audit.  
· The following teachers have been certified and are now working in the institutions:
· Carpentry teacher on the Eastern Shore
· Carpentry teacher at OSTC in Baltimore
· Plumbing teacher in Cumberland, Maryland
· Occupational programing is conducting the following activities:

· Preparing for a 4 day training and certification for the carpentry instructor in the Hagerstown area.  
· Connecting with employers so that they’re knowledgeable about CE’s construction certification program.
· Working with the Associate Builders and Contractors (ABC) in Cumberland and Baltimore and the American Job Centers. 
· Working with Dr. White at DPSCS on the Professional Advisory Committee (PAC).  CE is looking to pilot a program in Baltimore at one school, build success there, and then replicate it across the state. They hope to finalize the protocol document in early September. Teachers will be partnering with employees getting them to serve on the advisory board.
· Joint Skills Training Program (JSTP) – is a program where DLLR is partnering with DPSCS and providing DPSCS supervisors with occupational competencies for jobs within the facilities in order to document the on the job training skills that inmates are mastering.  Tamara Barron will be meeting with the two staff members, Bob Allison in Hagerstown and Carl Barnes from the Jessup area.  A review of the FY18 program and participation data will take place. 
· SafeServ planning has been progressing well. It will be run through DLLR’s Joint Skills and Training Program in collaboration with DPSCS.  Funding was secured for text books and testing materials for the four pilot locations:  Central Kitchen in Hagerstown, Maryland, and JCI, MCI-W and BCF in Jessup. The program is set to begin in July. 
· Barbering and Stylist Program – RCI in Hagerstown is prepared to begin.  A candidate has been selected for RCI and is currently going through the DPSCS background check. MCI-W’s Maintenance Department is rebuilding the space that will be used for the barbering program. MCI-W will be working with Anne Arundel Community College to interview candidates.
· Occupational Special Funds Budget –Tamara thanked Jack Weber for his help.  Occupational programs are in the process of acquiring the needed equipment and instructional materials for the programs. The funds have nearly been exhausted. CE is currently working on purchasing a forklift for the warehouse and distribution program at OSTC.  
· Maryland College Construction Training project with the Western Maryland Consortium – CE is working with their staff to share the CE training program. Having received a grant, they would like to work with construction field students in the Occupational Program prior to their release.
· Professional License Board – CE is sharing posted positions with them, and in turn they will share with their constituents. The Occupational Program is also looking to have members to serve on the Professional Advisory Council Board. 
· On May 17, 2018, JSTP Program Assistant Carl Barnes, Lt. Shingle, MCI-W Dietary Services Officer Lt. Shingle, Erica DuBose, and Tamara Barron presented about the DLLR and DPSCS partnership for on-the-job training at Maryland’s Re-Entry Seminar in Sykesville.  On-the-job skills are being documented and students are using those experiences to write résumés. 

Erica DuBose (Call-in)-Transitional Coordinator
· Correctional Reentry Navigator interviews are completed and will be located in:
· Baltimore City,
· Prince George’s County,
· Somerset County,
· Washington County, and
· Anne Arundel County.
· The candidates have been selected and are either being offered the position or going through background checks.
· Prison to One Stop Grant will conclude on June 30, 2018 as new Navigators begin positions on July 1, 2018.
· As of April 13, 2018:
· 952 inmates received services exceeding the 750 target goal established for FY 18.
· 200 inmates were case managed.
· 55 received Job Readiness Services (Job Club).
· 56 received Barrier Removal Services, e.g., child support assistance, ticket removal, etc. 
· 130 were placed in unsubsidized employment.
· Their average hourly wage was $12.64.
· As of April 2018, CE has issued 1913 Transitional Certificates. CE has also been working in conjunction with Special Education under 21 students to develop a comprehensive transition plan for each student. 
· The Correctional Education Council report is currently being developed.  Emails were sent out requesting information. If you have any information that you would like to have included, feel free to email the information. 
· Hires – CE has hired two contractual instructors for ERW and Life Skills, one at BCCC, OSTC, and a third person awaiting a background check who will be working in the Central region. 
· In August 2018, Beverly Rexrode and Erica will be working on curricular documents for each course in Transition. The panel will include a current employer that has hired returning citizens and former incarcerated individuals to ensure that skills gaps of the men and women returning home are being identified.

· The Transitional Planning has been going very well with the 21 and under students.  CE does not yet have end-of-year data, but the feedback has been positive.  
Jack Weber -Employer Engagement Subcommittee Report:
· OSTC – has a transportation problem in getting the students from BCCC to OSTC, which is a waste of educational resources. Currently, only ten men at a time are allowed on a van for transport, so a great deal of classroom time is lost waiting for students to arrive.
· There needs to be a way to identify additional candidates for the vacancies that exist in each class. 
· There has been no resolution in regards to getting the internet behind the fence.  Jack Kavanagh, present today, runs the internet system at the Howard County Detention Center.  Jack Kavanagh added that they are currently using a program called RACHEL, which is a collection of cached internet images and mimics the online experience.  Alice Wirth stated that CE also looked at RACHEL and added that access to the internet was needed for national testing. 
· Dr. White shared information in regards to the ongoing transportation issues at OSTC.  There have been meetings with case managers directly along with the principal and lead teachers about enrollment numbers, and suggestions have been given on how to increase enrollment numbers.

· Dr. White also stated that in reference to training males and females, populations are not mixed. Females are trained at MCI-W.  Enrollment numbers at OSTC have been addressed and DPSCS is still exploring what can be done to increase numbers.  
· Referencing the internet connectivity issue, Dr. White stated that meetings have been held with Tamara Barron and Kevin Combs and his staff regarding some alternatives to how the testing can be addressed.  
· Tamara Barron added that some of the concerns that DPSCS highlighted were staff shortage within the IT department and challenges of jeopardizing network security.  CE put DPSCS in direct contact with the IT departments of the testing software vendors to see if any inroads could be made, as they are also assisting other correctional institutions around the nation with securing testing when it’s in the same type of setup.    
· Mr. Weber concluded that he felt that the internet has been an issue for some time; thus far, no resolution has been identified. He also iterated that he is passionate about Professional Advisory Committee and bringing business owners into the prisons.  Another PAC is being set up at OSTC, and hopefully this will be simple entry from prison to job.  They have not been able to connect with the Restaurant Trade Association at this point, but he is a member of GBC.
· Tamara Barron added that she and Erica DuBose met with Jimmy Smith at the Mondamwin Mall American Job Center, and he is reaching out to people in restaurants who hire employees who have backgrounds.  He will coordinate a meeting.
John Linton and Brad Keller – House Bill 291

· Supported two legislative initiatives:

· Education Assessments

· The 291 Bill passed – signed by Governor Hogan
· Best Practice in Correctional Education Bill – This was about a person’s education and incorporating a treatment plan as a person goes through their process within the correctional system in Maryland.  Hopefully, this will assist people with educational needs who have been identified and are on the waiting list regarding getting into the correct programs. It also aims to ensure that there is open dialogue with people about their educational needs and the opportunities available to them during their incarceration. 
· Mile Stone Completion Bill – provides certification for individuals that complete education credentials. It’s a practice that’s gaining recognition in different states.  

· Handouts addressed two states—Indiana and California—which have implemented a reduction in sentences for education program completion.   

· Trump Administration – reported that opportunities to improve performance of the Bureau of Prisons and six recommendations were made to evaluate existing incentives for re-entry programs participation and develop improvements to tie successful program completions while incarcerated.  

Brad Keller – Experience with Incentive Programs:
· Believes that Correctional Education can reduce recidivism.

· In the mid 1990’s, 700 to 900 inmates were on the waiting list to be enrolled in Correctional Education. 

· Special Program Days
· Inmates got five good conduct days and five industrial days for enrollment. 
· School Students got five special program days.
· The enrollment numbers decreased when the Incentive Program was terminated.
· By 2000, there was a marked drop in enrollment.  

· Maryland School Improvement Plan Goals and then State Stats required the Correctional Education keep their numbers up.

· Brad Keller and John Linton are looking for ways to motivate more inmates to go to school.

· Brad Keller and John Linton are open to ideas and need someone from the administration to speak to the Legislative committee on developing incentive programs. 

Concluding Remarks – Secretary Moyer

Secretary Moyer announced opportunities to extend the Tablet Program will be considered, and he thanked everyone for their hard work and noted his enthusiasm for future collaborations.
###
CEC Board Meeting Minutes │ June 18, 2018 │ 1 of 8

